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Minutes of the meeting of the Health Scrutiny Committee held on 15 October 2014 at 10:30 am in the King Edmund Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich.

	Present:
	Councillors Michael Ladd (Chairman), Sarah Adams, Terry Clements, Colin Noble and Bert Poole.

	Co-opted Members:


	Councillors Trevor Beckwith (St Edmundsbury Borough Council), David Bimson (Forest Heath District Council), Alison Cackett (Waveney District Council), Peter Coleman (Suffolk Coastal District Council), Elizabeth Gibson-Harries (Mid Suffolk District Council), Mary Munson (Babergh District Council) and Hugh Whittall (Ipswich Borough Council). 

	Also present:
	Councillor Alan Murray (Cabinet Member for Health and Adult Care and Chairman of the Suffolk Health and Wellbeing Board)

	Supporting officers present:
	Theresa Harden (Business Manager (Democratic Services)), Rebekah Butcher (Democratic Services Officer), Susan Cassedy (Democratic Services Officer), Linda Pattle (Democratic Services Officer)


Before the Committee considered the business on the agenda, the Chairman wished to thank Councillor Tony Simmons, who represented Forest Heath District Council, for his contribution to the Committee over the last few years. The Chairman welcomed Councillor David Bimson as his replacement.
13. Public Participation Session
The Chairman was aware that Mr Ninnmey wished to speak in relation to Care Homes in Suffolk and invited him to speak as part of Agenda Item 7: Care Quality Commission Inspection of Mildenhall Lodge.
14. Apologies for Absence and Substitutions
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Jan Garfield who was substituted by Councillor Peter Coleman.
15. Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
Councillor Hugh Whittall declared a non-pecuniary interest by virtue of the fact that he had previously worked for the Health Department and in the regulation of Health Services.

Councillor Peter Coleman declared a non-pecuniary interest by virtue of the fact that he was a member of the Norfolk and Suffolk NHS Foundation Trust.

16. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 2 July 2014 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
17. Health and Social Care Review (Ipswich and East Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG), West Suffolk Clinical Commissioning Group and Suffolk County Council
The Committee considered Agenda Item 5, which provided an update on the progress with work taking place under the Health and Care Review towards closer integration of health and care services. The report also provided an update from the Scrutiny Task and Finish Group established by the Committee at its last meeting on 2 July 2014 to keep a watching brief on progress under the Review over the Summer period.
The Chairman welcomed the following witnesses to the meeting:
Councillor Alan Murray, Cabinet Member for Health and Adult Care and Chairman of the Suffolk Health and Wellbeing Board, Suffolk County Council; 
Wendy Tankard, Chief Contracts Officer, Ipswich and East CCG and West Suffolk CCG; 
Isabel Cockayne, Head of Communications, Ipswich and East CCG and West Suffolk CCG; 
Cathy Craig, Assistant Director, Adult and Community Services, Suffolk County Council; and 
Annie Topping, Chief Executive, Healthwatch Suffolk.

Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:

a) to note the bid for funding to support the development of Information Technology within Adult and Community Services, and to recognise the need for capital investment in IT as a critical factor in underpinning work towards health and care integration;

b) to recommend to the System Leaders’ Partnership that early consideration should be given to the governance issues arising from secondary use of healthcare data and to request a report back to the Health Scrutiny Committee at a future meeting; and
c) to request that the CCGs provide information for the Committee’s next meeting about arrangements in place for sharing of good practice across the three CCGs and more widely, including examples of innovative projects to progress the health and care integration in Suffolk and details of who is involved in these.
Reason for Recommendation:  
a) The Committee heard that Data sharing arrangements were in place between NHS organisations and the County Council in order to share customer data.  The County Council was ensuring that all adult social care records have an update-to-date NHS number which would be used as the common identifier for customer level information sharing.  A bid had been compiled for funding to support the development of integrated IT systems and the Committee heard from the Cabinet Member that sharing of data was one of the key issues which needed to be overcome in moving integration forward.   The Committee heard that Ipswich Hospital had implemented a new system to link with GP services, which was already having benefits and which would be rolled out across the hospital.   
b) The Committee heard that the NHS number would also be a key enabler to sharing of data for secondary use, particularly between commissioners across the CCGs and the local authority. This had only been made possible to pioneer sites through a Section 251 exemption and would not be possible in Suffolk until the national legal framework was in place to enable sharing at this level. The Committee felt it was important that people were provided with information and assurances about how their data would be used.  
c) The Committee questioned the extent to which the County Council found working with the priorities of three CCGs a barrier or a help towards service integration. The Committee heard from Adult and Community Services there was a balance to be struck between developing local approaches and countywide consistency. The Committee noted that NHS priorities were set nationally with priorities developed locally based on identified need.  In response to a question about sharing best practice, the Committee heard the CCGs were looking at national examples of best practice, including lessons to be learned from new approaches to commissioning.    Members of the Committee who had recently received an update on progress on health and care integration in Great Yarmouth and Waveney were keen to ensure that all opportunities for sharing information and learning locally were being maximised.   
Alternative options:  There were none considered.
Declarations of interest:  There were none declared.
Dispensations:  There were none noted.
18. Five Rivers Vascular Services Network
At Agenda Item 6 the Committee received a report on the Five Rivers Vascular Network which provided an opportunity for the Committee to consider the responses to the recommendations it made on 2 July 2014 and to raise any outstanding questions and concerns. 
The Chairman welcomed the following witnesses to the meeting:
Andrew Reed, Director, NHS England Area Team;
Pam Evans, Senior Service Specialist, NHS England Area Team;
Adam Howard, Governance Lead for the 5 Rivers Vascular Network;
Nick Hulme, Chief Executive, Ipswich Hospital; and
Jindy Burt, Five Rivers Vascular Network Manager.
The Chairman invited the witnesses to introduce the relevant sections of the report. The Chairman also invited the Chairman of the Suffolk Health and Wellbeing Board to comment on the report. Questions were then received from the Committee.
Recommendation: The Committee agreed to request a report for consideration at its next meeting on 20 January 2015 including the following information:

a) the Five Rivers Vascular Network Action Plan and the progress to date, and timeline for future action;
b) the responses provided by NHS England and the Five Rivers Vascular Network to the questions put by the Chairman of the Suffolk Health and Wellbeing Board; and
c) update information on patient experience.
Reason for Recommendation:  

a) The Committee was provided with an update following previous consideration of this topic on 2 July 2014, including the recommendations made following a review of the service by the Royal College of Surgeons.  Andrew Reed acknowledged previous concerns regarding the lack of collaboration across the Ipswich and Colchester sites. He reported that substantial progress had now been made and actions to date had achieved an integrated network of services. Further work was needed to get services to the required level. Adam Howard reported the levels of governance to now be very good and patients from Suffolk and Essex now had identical levels of access to services with a very good customer satisfaction rate, evidenced in the report. Nick Hulme acknowledged that the assurance about the service had taken some time in coming but that he was assured that appropriate governance was now in place and there was learning from this process which could help inform the future development of clinical networks.
The Committee, in noting the progress update provided by the witnesses, expressed concern that there had been no sight of the action plan itself to enable it to consider whether actions were being taken against the recommendations, what progress had been made and timescales for completion. The Committee considered that in order to be able to adequately scrutinise the service it needed to receive the action plan and progress made against it.
b) The Chairman of the Suffolk Health and Wellbeing Board, who was a retired consultant, expressed concerns with regard to the content of the Royal College of Surgeons review, including the need for better management and oversight of the service, and the need for consultants to change ways of working to ensure a good service was provided. The Committee suggested that the concerns of the Chairman of the Suffolk Health and Wellbeing Board be formulated into specific questions to put to NHS England and the Five Rivers Vascular Network and for the responses to these questions to return to the Committee for consideration.
c) The Committee noted the information provided concerning customer satisfaction rates and also noted the request from the Chief Executive of Healthwatch Suffolk to ensure that updated information on patient experience, broken down between Ipswich patients and Colchester patients, be included in the report to the Committee in January 2015.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.
19. Review of Working with Healthwatch Suffolk 2013/14
In October 2013, the Committee agreed a working protocol with Healthwatch Suffolk which was to be reviewed after 12 months of operation. This item provided the Committee with an opportunity to review and comment upon how the County Council’s scrutiny function was working with Healthwatch Suffolk and whether the mechanisms in place ensured the views of the patients and public were central to the work of scrutiny. The Committee was also being asked to consider the working protocol for future working arrangements with Healthwatch Suffolk.

The Chairman invited Annie Topping, Chief Executive, Healthwatch Suffolk to provide a brief overview on how the Committee and Healthwatch had worked together over the past year.
Recommendation: The Committee agreed:

a) the working protocol for future working arrangements with Healthwatch Suffolk as set out in Appendix 1; and
b) to receive an information bulletin item on the data gathered by Healthwatch Suffolk in respect of GP surgeries at its meeting on 20 January 2015.
Reason for Recommendation:  

a) Members of the Committee and the Chief Executive of Healthwatch Suffolk were content that the current protocol was currently serving its purpose and working arrangements were in place to ensure information and intelligence was being shared and work programmes were discussed on a regular basis.    

b) Annie Topping advised that of the 4,000 comments received from patients, over half related to GP surgeries. The Committee was keen to receive an update on the patient views gathered by Healthwatch Suffolk in respect of GP services for its next meeting.    

Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None reported.
The Committee adjourned for lunch at 12:45pm.
20. Care Quality Commission Inspection of Mildenhall Lodge
Comments from members of the public: Mr Michael Ninnmey, addressed the Committee on the subject of the quality of care in residential homes in Suffolk. He spoke of an elderly relative who had received very good care in a care home in Felixstowe. At the age of 90 she had moved into a nursing home run by a family business. In the nursing home there had been a policy of holding monthly meetings with residents, their families and friends at which issues could be discussed. During the relative’s third year, ownership of the nursing home had passed to a large operator.  This brought about more shift work, and it seemed that some of the new staff lacked empathy with the elderly residents. The monthly meetings were suspended, although they had since been reinstated. Mr Ninnmey asked, at the time of setting up the contract with Care UK, what arrangements had been made for the voice of residents to be heard. If no arrangements had been made, he thought residents should be given a voice.

The Chairman thanked Mr Ninnmey for his comments.

The Committee considered the report at Agenda Item 7, the objective of which was to consider:

· arrangements for ensuring the quality of care in residential homes in Suffolk; and
· in light of the findings from a Care Quality Commission (CQC) inspection of Mildenhall Lodge published on 17 September 2014, what steps were being taken by Suffolk County Council and Care UK to ensure that residents were safeguarded and necessary improvements were being made as quickly as possible.
The Committee also considered the published CQC Inspection Report on Mildenhall Lodge.
The Chairman welcomed the following witnesses to the meeting:

Councillor Alan Murray, Cabinet Member for Adult Care and Health, Suffolk County Council;
Julie Bateman, Assistant Director, Adult and Community Services Personalisation Quality and Safeguarding (attending on behalf of the Director of ACS, who had sent apologies due to sickness);
Evelyn Wheeler, Assistant Director, Adult and Community Services Commissioning and Market Development;
Cathy Craig, Assistant Director for Social Work Services;
Ian Patterson, Project Manager, Adult and Community Services;
Jo Govett, Inspection Manager for Care Quality Commission;
Carole Hunt, Chief Operating Officer, Care UK;
Rachel Gilbert, Regional Operations Director, Suffolk, Care UK;
Caroline Roberts, Director of Quality and Governance, Care UK;
The Committee received presentations on:
Quality issues in care homes – roles and responsibilities (given by Julie Bateman); and

Care Quality Commission – Moving Forward Together – October 2014 and beyond (given by Jo Govett).

Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:
a) That it was not fully satisfied that lessons had been learned from the findings of a recent CQC inspection of Mildenhall Lodge.  Further, that the Committee was not yet satisfied that all the appropriate steps had been taken to improve the quality of care at Mildenhall Lodge and in the other Suffolk homes run by Care UK.

b) That at its meeting on 20 January 2015 it wished to receive a further report, providing an update and including detailed evidence about:
i) What had been done to ensure that all Suffolk homes run by Care UK were meeting the essential standards monitored by the CQC.
ii) The current ratings of all Suffolk homes run by Care UK.
iii) The views of residents and their families, gathered in a systematic way;
iv) What steps had been taken within the County Council to strengthen contract management arrangements within Adult and Community Services;
v) The findings of a recent Association of Directors of Adult Social Services benchmarking exercise in relation to contract management arrangements in neighbouring authorities and how Suffolk compared;

Reason for Recommendation:  

a) Members were very concerned about the fact that an inspection of Mildenhall Lodge carried out by the CQC on 31 July 2014 had found that the home was failing to meet essential standards with regard to:  the care and welfare of the people who used the services; staffing; assessing and monitoring the quality of service provision; and record keeping.
The Committee was aware that the County Council had suspended new admissions to Mildenhall Lodge for the time being.  Members heard from officers of Suffolk County Council and Care UK about steps taken to rectify the situation.  These included:  holding individuals to account, and where appropriate, dismissing them; the recruitment of two very experienced senior nurses; a review of staffing levels; undertaking further staff training; working more closely with local GPs; providing further instruction and monitoring of the call bell system; providing more activities for residents; improving communications, especially with regards to hand-overs when shifts changed; undertaking a review of all care plans.  However, despite these assurances, members did not consider that they had been provided with sufficient evidence to demonstrate fully that lessons had been learned for Mildenhall Lodge and for all the Suffolk homes run by Care UK.  
b) The Committee wished to be provided with a detailed written update on the current situation in the homes run by Care UK, setting out what actions had been taken as a result of the findings of the CQC inspection of Mildenhall Lodge and what had been learned from this to ensure similar problems would not occur in other homes.  Members were concerned not only about Mildenhall Lodge, but also about the other Suffolk homes, and therefore they sought reassurances that all the homes were compliant with CQC essential standards.
A question was raised as to how CQC would ensure that similar problems did not occur in the other Care UK homes.  The CQC confirmed that each of the new Care UK homes in Suffolk would need to be registered with the CQC prior to formally opening.   The CQC had worked through the issues identified at Mildenhall Lodge and would be examining these particular issues as part of their registration process for the new homes.  The CQC highlighted they had powers to refuse registration if a home was deemed not to be up to standard.

However, whilst placing some reliance on the findings of the CQC, members were aware that the views and experiences of residents of the homes and their families were also important.  They therefore wished to receive a report reflecting the views of the service users.    
Members recognised that the contract management team within ACS was relatively small.  They heard that, following a benchmarking exercise, a business case had been developed to support a strengthening of the contract management arrangements.  This was due to be considered by the Council’s Corporate Management Team during the week beginning 21 October 2014.  The Committee wished to know more about the benchmarking exercise, so that members could gauge how Suffolk compared with its neighbouring authorities.  The Committee also wished to know the outcome of the business case.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
The Chairman thanked all the witnesses for attending the meeting and contributing to the discussion in an open and honest way.
Councillors Elizabeth Gibson-Harries and Mary Munson 
left the meeting at 3:23 pm.
21. Forward Work Programme
At Agenda Item 9 the Committee considered its Forward Work Programme, having regard to the Information Bulletin and Health and Wellbeing Board Forward Work Programme. 

Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:
a) that at its next meeting it would receive a report on arrangements for improving discharge from hospital, including the impact of additional funding to alleviate winter pressures;
b) to request an Information Bulletin item for its next meeting on waiting times for appointment with consultants at Ipswich Hospital;
c) to request an information bulletin about how mental health social work is commissioned and provided in Suffolk; and
d) that in 12 months’ time the Committee would consider an update on the effectiveness of the Suffolk strategy with regards to falls, fractures, fragility care and prevention.

Reason for Recommendation:  
a) The Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 26 June 2014 had suggested that the Health Scrutiny Committee should consider reviewing the arrangements for discharge from hospitals. The Health Scrutiny Committee considered that this topic should be considered in the context of the seasonal pressures which were often particularly acute over the winter period.

b) The Committee was aware of instances of delays in waiting for appointments with consultants at Ipswich Hospital.  They therefore wished to be provided with some factual information about waiting times, in order to gain a broader understanding of the situation.

c) The Committee wished to understand whether there were any implications for Suffolk of Norfolk County Council’s withdrawal from its agreement with NSFT.
d) The Committee was aware that at its meeting on 10 September 2014 the Health and Wellbeing Board had received a paper on Suffolk’s strategy for falls prevention. Members considered that during 2015 it would be useful to consider how effective the strategy was proving to be.

Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
22. Urgent Business

There was no urgent business.
The meeting closed at 3:45pm
Chairman
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